PS 08/05/09

1

1
2
3
4
5
6
7

MINUTES
PUBLIC SERVICES COMMITTEE

8

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI

9

WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII

10

AUGUST 5, 2009

11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21 REPORTED BY: Katherine Eismann
Hawaii Certified Shorthand Reporter #439
Certified Realtime Reporter
22
Certified Broadcast Captioner
Registered Diplomate Reporter
23
24
25

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

2

1

CONVENE:

10:35 a.m.

2

PRESENT:

Councilmember
Councilmember
Vice-Chair
Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember
Councilmember

3
4
5

Wayne K. Nishiki, Chair
Joseph Pontanilla,
Jo Anne Johnson
Sol P. Kaho'ohalahala
Danny A. Mateo
Michael P. Victorino

6

EXCUSED:

Councilmember Bill Kauakea Medeiros

7

STAFF:

Scott Jensen, Legislative Analyst
Clarita Balala, Committee Secretary

(out 11:35

a.m.)

8
Seated in the gallery:
Leinaala Kihm, Executive Assistant to
Councilmember Bill Kauakea Medeiros

9
10
ADMIN.:
11
12

Jo-Ann Ridao, Deputy Director, Department
of Housing and Human Concerns
Kimberly A.B. Sloper, Deputy Corporation
Counsel, Department of the Corporation
Counsel

13
Seated in the gallery:
James A. Giroux, Deputy Corporation
Counsel, Department of the Corporation
Counsel

14
15
16
OTHERS:
17
18
19
20
21
22
23

PRESS:

Foster Ampong
Lucienne deNaie
Joyclynn Costa
Ke'eaumoku Kapu
Uilani Kapu
Johanna Kamaunu
Kaniloa Kamaunu
Annette L. Heu
Clare Apana
David Billings, DBR Development LLC
John Andersen, Executive Director, Na Hale 0 Maui
(7) Additional Attendees
Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

24
25

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

3
1

CHAIR NISHIKI:

(Gavel)... Public Services

2

Committee please come to order. Let the record --

3

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Your microphone.

4

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your mike, Chair.

5

Chair. Chair, your microphone.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh. Let the record show

7

Councilmembers Johnson, Kaho'ohalahala, Mateo, and

8

Victorino present.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning,
Chair.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Good morning. Also, I'd

12

like to introduce staff personnel. From Corporation

13

Counsel, Kimberly Bal Sloper. From the Department of

14

Human and Concerns [sic], Deputy Director Jo-Ann Ridao.

15

Our Committee staff, Scott Jensen, Analyst,

16
17

and Clarita Balala, the Committee Secretary.
We got one item on the agenda today, Item

18

15. The Chair will open up the meeting for public

19

testimony. First to sign up to testify is Foster Ampong

20

followed by Lucienne deNaie.

21
22
23

...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. AMPONG: Aloha, good morning. My name
is Foster Ampong. I'd like to just expound on one of the

24 points that I brought up this morning and also add in a
25

second very important point regarding the -- the site
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that we just visited this morning in Maui Lani.

2
3

As I mentioned, I have, ah, serious concerns
about the archaeologist, Mike Dega, and his work. I

4 guess what I want to convey further upon the Committee
5

is that whenever I see his name now, in any work that's

6

submitted, I believe that the work itself, on a

7

professional level, is tainted.

8

And -- and as I stated this morning, there

9

are numerous incidents -- incidents, past and present,

10

that justify me making that comment. So, I'd like the

11 Committee to really scrutinize any work that comes
12

before you that has his name on it.

13

The second important point I wanted to bring

14

to the Committee's attention, as we did the -- the site

15

inspection this morning, I realized that, by walking the

16

aina and looking at the area, um, I can see how there's

17

two perceptions taking place on the land. One is of a

18

Western perception and the other of Kanaka Maoli.

19

And I tried to think of the easiest and

20

clearest way to -- analogy to come up with to explain

21

this. And I guess many have heard me articulate this

22

before. But when I look at the land, the ocean, the

23

sky, the entire planet, the entire earth, that is my

24

church, seriously, literally, and very much deep in my

25

soul.
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The entire -- our entire planet, where we

2

walk, where we swim, where we fly, where we bed down,

3

you know, beneath the stars, all of this is my church in

4

the same manner that any Christian, or Buddhist, or

5 Muslim would go to their church and worship, you know,
6

their divinity.

7

And I guess when I see these developments,

8 and -- and you see pockets or areas where they have the
9

orange tapes cordoning off the various discoveries, in

10

Western thinking, what I see is people think, oh, okay,

11

if we build our building between these orange

12

boundaries, its okay. They are not desecrating the

13

church. But to me it is a very serious violation and a

14

desecration.

15

It's like me walking into a church, a

16

Catholic church, and going in between pews, or even --

17

even more serious than that, me walking into a Catholic

18

cemetery and building a house between tombstones. That

19 would be considered desecration by many, you know,
20

21

Catholic followers, and rightfully so.

So, this is what I'm trying to say to you.

22

That the whole land, the whole island, the whole ocean,

23

the sky, all of this is my church. So, please, you

24

know, when issues and matters come up before you, like

25

Maui Lani, and like the -- the proposed site, please
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understand that this is how I see it. This is how many

2

people today feel and perceive this, but many will not

3

come forward in front of you and explain this for fear

4

of persecution and ridicule. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Foster. Any

5
6

questions for Mr. Ampong? Seeing none, thank you again

7

for coming.
Joyclynn Costa. Oh, Lucienne. Excuse me.

8

9 Lucienne deNaie followed by Joyclynn.
MS. deNAIE: Thank you, Chair Nishiki.

10

11 Thank you Committee Members. And once again, I would
12

like to -- Lucienne deNaie testifying as a private

13

citizen.

14

I'd really like to thank this Committee for

15

allowing both the public, members of the Burial Council, and

16

the Council Members to see firsthand this very, very

17

special area of Maui.

18

We had a lot of discussion about this area

19

during our GPAC deliberations, and a number of citizens

20

came forward and suggested that the -- the general area

21

of the -- the remaining sand dunes would be very fitting

22

for some sort of a cultural protection zone or cultural

23

preserve. And we did put language, in the Maui Island

24

Plan, that reflected this need that's in many community

25

plans, including the Wailuku-Kahului Community Plan,
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that areas should be identified for their cultural

2

significance and set aside as a -- protected areas for

3

cultural purposes, not for playgrounds, not for, you

4

know, other sorts of use, but just in respect.

5

And this area certainly, I think, has a lot

6

of the qualifications of that. As I mentioned during

7

the site visit, but I wanted to put into the -- the

8 public record, you folks have been given a
9 archaeological inventory survey that is far from
10

complete. And the -- I agree very much with what Dana

11 Hall said and have submitted comments to SHPD myself as
12
13
14

well outlining the things that were missing.
Number one, your survey that you are
supposed to make your decision on, about these 50 acres,

15 never showed even the general area of where the 50 acres
16

might be. So, it was very hard to tell how much

17

surveying had been done anywhere that might be

18

considered for the 50 acres.

19

So, you need an overlay that shows at least

20

a general area and shows the test holes that were --

21

that were done, because you may find that two test holes

22 were done on 50 acres. And so you know nothing about
23
24
25

the potential 50 acres.
The second thing is, I agree with Dana, is
there was a completely inadequate number of test holes
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2

to do an overlay on the map of the proposed 50 acres,

3

that's being discussed anyway, and it looked like maybe

4

20 test holes were done there, which is an average of

5 one every two acres. You know, not really enough to do
6

due diligence. So, we definitely need to have more test

7 holes done. We need an overlay of what we have now, but
8 we need a supplemental report that shows more test holes
9

done and -- and a wider area covered.

10

And then three, we really need to have those

11

areas that are missing. This report just said we are

12

not gonna talk about -- about a hundred acres of this,

13

because someone else is doing archaeological surveys for

14

it.

15

Well, that's an incomplete report. You have

16

to include the work of the -- that other consultant, in

17

your report, in order for it to be valid and in order

18

for it to be a meaningful document to make any decisions

19

from. So, that needs to be made very, very clear, that

20

the Archaeological Surveys Hawaii sections on the map,

21 which are -- are around a hundred acres, when you put
22

'em all together, really need to be included in the

23

discussion. And those are the areas that were sand

24

mined by Hawaiian Cement.

25

And these are areas that Dana Hall was
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referring to where the concentrations of burials were

2

found. So, we wanna make sure that our 50 acres is not

3

going over these areas where we -- we have these --

4

these known burials. And right now, we don't have that

5

information.

6

I would agree with Mr. Ampong that the

7

Council and Human Services should really insist on a --

8

another firm being involved in the review as well, just

9

to, you know, double check and get more due diligence.

10

So, I thank you for moving forward on this,

11

and I really thank you for taking the time to see the

12

land and realize what kind of planning would really be

13

needed in order to make this condition of zoning

14

something that really is a service and a benefit to the

15

community. Thank you.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Lucienne. Any

17

questions for Lucienne from Committee members? Seeing

18

none, Joyclynn Costa followed by Ke'eaumoku. Kapu.

19

MS. COSTA: Good morning. My name is

20

Joyclynn Costa. I come on behalf of Ka'apuni as well as

21

a grass roots research hui called Hui Pono 'Ike Kanawai.

22

I have a little bit of question on this one portion

23

here. Status -- is that what it's called, status seven?

24

The precise location of these lands shall

25 be acceptable to the Department of Housing and Human
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2
3

Concern, and the Department of Parks & Recreation, and
Alexander & Baldwin.
At one point in time, is it gonna be

4

acceptable to the rest of the community, to the Hawaiian

5

culture, to my kupuna. Where in this agreement do they

6

play? As far as I can see, within this acceptability,

7

which is not even defined, is only with money people.

8

People who are concerned with business as usual.

9

And so there's a missing factor in here, and

10

I think there needs to be also some type of cultural

11

perspective within this acceptability. Because if

12

that's the case, you can go accept everything right now,

13

because that's all it's about right now. It's about

14

housing, recreation, and sales. And that's where we

15

continually are left out.

16

The maps that are shown to you are always

17

piecemealed, so you never get the full picture. I watch

18

this time and time again. We can't discuss this

19

portion, because that's not what we are talking about,

20

but right at the edge, hundreds of burials, if you just

21

cross over a line. You don't even have to walk far,

22

just take one step, six inches over.

23

There's laws, I thought, that are supposed

24

to protect the desecration. I just witnessed on the

25

news this week, Monday, that they had found this warrior

1WADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

11

1

in some country. Oh, my God. It made the news. It was

2

a wonderful find. They gave him the bestest [sic] of respect,

3

that he was this warrior, and they found this spearhead

4

that probably did him in, and that they were gonna honor

5

him. And then our Hawaii newscaster went, "Wow, wasn't

6

that a wonderful story?"

7

Where this lady come from? All she got to

8

do is walk outside her door, and go to one development,

9

she'll probably find the same thing, but that don't make

10
11

no sensational news.
Our kupuna is being disrespected at every

12

level, and we are never put into consideration if it's

13

acceptable to us. These bones come from the Kingdom of

14

Hawaii. They were placed there under a specific

15

jurisdiction. Do you have the jurisdiction to actually

16 have authorization over their property?
17

And in the laws, if you read Smith versus

18

Wilder, when Lunalilo was being put into the mausoleum,

19

his trustees decided, well, we gonna claim the

20

mausoleum, 'cause his remains is in there, because the

21

laws say that. Well, they couldn't claim the mausoleum,

22

'cause he was not put down in the ground.

23

And why I say this is because you are

24

dealing with people who are put in the ground. And in

25

this case, they say, "If you are interned into the
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ground, and you become ashes to ashes, dust to dust, you

2

then become a property of that place, and your family

3

has interest."

4

Not equitable interest, not fee simple

5

interest, they have a collateral interest. And you are

6

now in violation of a collateral injury to the

7

inheritance of the people of that land. It is law, and

8

if you say that this case, because it's old, is not, I

9 would ask the Corp. Counsel to ask them, where does the
10 HRS come from? Chapter 1-1 says it comes from the Laws
11

of 1892, Kingdom Law, Civil Code 1859, Kingdom Law,

12

Penal Code 1869, Kingdom Law.

13

You are all being adjudicated under Kingdom

14

Law. So, I would like to see where the acceptability,

15

within this project, is for the people of Hawaii and for

16

the kupuna who are people still laying there. Thank

17

you.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Joyclynn. Any

19 questions from Committee Members?
20

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair?

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Joyclynn, from Sol

22

Kaho'ohalahala.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you,

24

Joyclynn, for your input. You know, when you look at

25

the condition that you cited, you know, this was a
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condition that the developer, in this case, Alexander &

2

Baldwin, has to comply with in order to get the zoning

3

that they seek.

4

But, in the particular case where the land

5

that they would like to provide, for affordable housing,

6

it has a condition that the acceptance of that land

7 would be one that would be agreed upon between the
8

County Administration, which is the Department of

9 Parks & Recreation as well as the Department of Housing
10

and Human Concerns.

11

When you ask about who has authority over

12

the acceptance, I think we, as a Council, in -- in one

13

sense, while we don't have a direct say in that

14

particular development, we have some oversight, and we

15 have some review. And I hope that by what you have
16 participated in today, that the Chair of the Committee
17

has allowed for the -- the community to have a say.

18
19

And in your ability to have a say, this
Council will have information that it may have not had

20 before, and this Council might be moved by your
21

testimony to make the best policy decisions in this

22

regard.

23

So, while we don't have direct authority for

24

acceptance, we do have a role in terms of trying to come

25

to some better decision than has already transpired.
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So, I hope that that will be, at this point

2

in time, at least, for your understanding, that that's

3

something that we may have an opportunity to work

4

toward, is better acceptance of these things so as to

5

not lose sight of the fact that underlying these are

6

other concerns. And in this case, they have to do with

7

iwi. So --

8
9

MS. COSTA: Well, I hope by my participation
in this, it does not allow it to be viewed as an

10

acceptance or -- or a fulfillment of any type of

11

condition. It is in the contrary of.

12

I'm not releasing any of my rights to --

13

that I may possibly have that I may discover within that

14

area, and I do not want them to misconstrue my

15

attendance here. It is not for their -- their privilege

16

to be able to fulfill a condition, so they can move

17

forward with any other things that they may wanna do.

18
19
20

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Okay.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Joyclynn. More

21

questions from Jo Anne Johnson? From Victor --

22

Mr. Victorino?

23

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no questions.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: No questions. Thank you so

25

much. Ke'eaumoku Kapu followed by Uilani Kapu. Any
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2
3

testify, you need to come in and sign in with staff.
MR. KAPU: Good morning, ladies and

4

gentlemen of the Council. My name is Ke'eaumoku Kapu

5

from Lahaina. I -- I serve on the Maui/Lanai Island

6

Burial Council, but I am here in the presentation of

7

Ka'apuni, myself.

8

Certain issues went about -- and mahalo to

9

the Commission for having this open forum and this site

10

visit we had at Maui Lani. For me, as an individual, as

11

a kanaka, I long figured out on how this -- I guess this

12

project was able to be scrutinized for -- I guess for

13

the past 10, maybe -- maybe more years. Because before

14

I even was a part of the Burial Council, this issue was

15

in front of so many -- so many other kinda problems

16

that, literally, I see that still today. The State of

17

Hawaii fails to do their fiduciary duties in the

18

protection of iwi kupuna, any iwi kupuna, Hawaiian, can

19

be -- can be any -- I mean, this is not a -- just a

20

Hawaiian issue. This is an island-wide issue.

21
22

And when I say island-wide, there's -there's criterias that all these things fall -- fall

23

under. Whether or not it's 50 years old, whether or not

24

it's 49 years old, whether or not it's compliant to

25

historic protection.
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All these other kine things that I think

2

the -- the Council really needs to heavily take into

3

consideration. Now, I have a hard time dealing with the

4

fact that when I see an agendized item on inadvertent

5

finds, after you find 200, 300 burials, or even a

6

hundred burials, should be the next find, right next to

7

the hundred burials, also be considered inadvertent as

8

well? These -- these are the kinda things that I have a

9

problem with.
When the County start deliberating on -- on

10
11

this issue on affordable homes, to take into

12

consideration that a burial treatment plan or the review

13

from the Burial Council has not even been conducted yet.

14

So, let's not try to make sure that we no lead the cart

15

in front of the horse kinda thing, because, as

16

witnessed, like I said, for years, that issue is still

17

pending.

18

And there's never been a conclusion based

19

upon the Council's recommendations to this. And if the

20

Council doesn't give a recommendation, does it trigger a

21

45-day window as well, once the developer also concludes

22

or completes the archaeological inventory survey plan or

23

the burial treatment plan?

24
25

You know, these are kind of things we gotta
ask. And, you know, I mahalo for Dana Hall also being
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there, because she no longer -- she no longer a part of

2

the Burial Council. So, she knows a lot about this

3

project that really should be taken into consideration

4 where the County should find some kind of way to make
5

sure you keep in touch with her, because she's been

6

dealing with it for day one -- from day one.

7

My, I guess, contribution to this is -- like

8

for myself, as an individual, I'm still dealing with it.

9

And for my part, in the process, we still dealing with

10

it, too. I mean, there isn't data recovery that was

11

submitted. There wasn't an archaeological inventory

12

survey that was -- that ever came from the

13

archaeological company.

14

There is no burial treatment plan, that we

15

viewed, and if there is, do we delegate on it or does

16

the State automatically say, okay, that's it.

17

Also, highly take into consideration on

18

200 -- how Dana Hall mentioned -- now, listen to this

19

now -- 200 test digs within 600 acres. That's

20

unjustifiable. To me, I think the madness really needs

21

to stop. And if the County does involve themselves in

22

looking into a prime area for affordable homes, where

23

the money going come from?

24
25

Does Alexander & Baldwin gonna cough up the
money to hire the archaeological firm? There's -
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there's a lot of things that really need to be

2

considered in this, a lot of things. And what I

3

mentioning is really not that much. There's -- there's

4

a lot more that really stringently, heavily needs to be

5

taken into consideration, or else more iwi kupuna will

6

be desecrated.
And like I said, it's not only a Hawaiian

7
8

issue. It's an island-wide issue. It's a statewide issue.

9 Other than that, mahalo for your diligence and your
10

time. Thank you.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Ke'eaumoku?

12

Ke'eaumoku, who is Ka'apuni? What do you

13

represent?
MR. KAPU: Ka'apuni means circuit. Circuit.

14

15 And Ka'apuni sorta is like you know when you plug
16

something into the wall, you get one current, that's

17

circuit.

18

Our association Ka'apuni is made up of

19

grassroot people. Mahi 'ai, farmers, mai --

20

lawai'a, mai -- everybody. And it's an island-wide

21

circuit. And literally what we going out there and

22

saying is enough is enough. The desecration, the

23

overdevelopment, the tapping of our waters, the reaping

24

of our environment needs to stop. And Ka'apuni is here

25

to make sure that happens. Thank you.
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2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Uilani Kapu
followed by Johanna Kamaunu.

3

MS. KAPU: Aloha. Uilani Kapu. I just

4

wanna repeat about looking into ownership of lands, if

5

this is clear title, and make sure that that is first

6

preference -- preference to it, before even going into

7

spending our monies and thinking about putting the plans

8

together.

9

But I also wanna reflect on your paperwork

10

that was handed out this morning. On number one, B, "If

11

the drainage basin is not dedicated to the County,

12

establish appropriate protocol for third-party users to

13

maintain and exercise stewardship over the areas."

14

On reflection on stewardship, to my

15

knowledge of stewardship is just someone that takes care

16

of and not owns of. I just wanted some information

17

towards that.

18

And for your non-potable water, where is

19 your non-potable water coming from? What stream are you
20

taking it from? And also, your environmental impact,

21

that has not been done, transferring waters from West

22

Maui ditch system. Those I have problems with when it

23

comes to our water.

24
25

Our water is very vital. We have been
fighting for water, because we are taro growers.
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1 Another development moving in and taking water from West
2

Maui, which is a project that is on ...(inaudible)..., I really

3

have a problem with. I just want answers to that.

4

I do wanna review your environmental impact,

5 when it does come forward, in regards to this water
6

process, and I do want clarification to find out if

7 Alexander & Baldwin does really own these properties
8 before even transferring and giving it to an affordable
9
10

housings, 'cause people find ways to get out of those
things, where they just transfer it over to another

11 department, where the -- the next department is going to
12

be in effect. And it's sad that affordable housings

13

will be used as that vehicle. Mahalo.

14
15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Uilani?
Seeing none, thank you.

16

Johanna Kamaunu followed by Kaniloa Kamaunu.

17

MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha. Good morning again.

18

The second time this week. Really not a place I

19

expected to spend my days, but, you know, I find there's

20

a real good reason for being here.

21

My name is Johanna Kamaunu. I come from

22

Waihee. The only thing I wanted to bring attention to

23

today is what happened in the Burial Council last week.

24

And I sat there and listened to the testimony of an --

25

or questioning of an archaeologist that just floored me.
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1 And this is someone who was coming before the Burial
2

Council, because they came across some iwis, and they

3

wanted the Burial Council to make a decision on it.

4

Well, in the discussion, it came out that

5

there was no archaeologist for the property. There was

6

no monitoring included in their work. And so,

7

naturally, the commissioners were saying why riot? Who

8

is the arc -- who recommended this? How does this come

9

about. So, Hinano informed us that the

10

archaeological firm is the one that makes the

11 recommendation whether or not to have an archaeologist.
12

The archaeological firm did not recommend

13

that they have an archaeologist. In essence, the

14

question all came to them, why didn't you have that?

15

You came across bones. And he said they didn't think it

16

was necessary.

17

It later came out, in the report, something

18

that Dana Hall provided for the Commission, at the time,

19

that there were thousands of features that would

20 normally trigger anyone -- any archaeologist to
21

reevaluate the situation and even to look for more iwi.

22

He chose not to acknowledge that.

23

So, you know, the question I had for the

24

Commission was SHPD, the State, the Burial Council

25

accepts responsibility to protect the rights, our
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1

rights, regarding this iwi. And I find them very

2

delinquent in doing that. And if they continue to allow

3

this kind of workmanship, professionalism, and

4

archaeology, they are leaving you folks wide open to a

5

suit. And that's what I'm seeing.

6
7

What I'm concerned about, too, is that, you
know, it doesn't take a rocket science to realize, if

8 you are gonna only put down studies of 10 percent of the
9

area, and say that this is what we are going to find in

10

10 percent of the area, then you have room for

11

90 percent error.

12

So, I don't care what the archeologists say

13

in the report, whether there's archaeological finds or

14

there aren't any archaeological finds. Based on their

15

methodology, it's no good. Their report is absolutely

16

no good. If there's 90 percent error, how many of you

17 make a decision based on 90 percent error? This is what
18
19
20

I find was a problem.
And just so you know that I'm not the only
one. I called up. I made contact with Patrick Kirsch,

21 who is a renowned archaeologist who has written about
22

studies he's done here on Maui. And he says the problem

23

with Hawaii's archaeological laws is they don't have

24

very good laws, and you need to change the laws.

25

And he's very open to having discussions
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1

with us because we had some concerns in Waihee. So,

2

you know, we are looking forward to those things. But

3

last week's meeting just brought it home more so of how

4

terrible a job they are doing. And you approve projects

5

based on that?
Maybe you just basing it on what you have,

6
7

and you can claim you didn't know, but still you are

8

making decisions on, I think, faulty recommendations.

9

That's it.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. We will

11

try to do our best in this Committee. Kaniloa Kamaunu.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, I'm sorry. God --

14
15

Johanna, Jo Anne's got a question for you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I -- I just wanted

16

to find out, because I know that this issue keeps coming

17

up, what is the mechanism that is available to a person

18

who, I guess, discovers that somebody is not following

19

professional standards?

20

Is there some way of -- because, obviously,

21

these people are licensed. There's some kind of a body

22

that they belong to. What's the mechanism where you can

23

actually file a complaint or lodge some kind of -- I

24

guess it would be information as to their

25

professionalism? Is -- do you know of anything that can
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be done?

1

2

MS. KAMAUNU: Actually, I don't know of any

3

way of -- that's open to archeologists -- archaeologists

4

due to their profession. But when I put the question to

5

the Burial Council, they had no idea of what they could

6

do either. I suggested sanctioning the archaeologist,

7

and they didn't know if that was in the parameters to

8

do. In other words, all they could to was hear

9

something. They couldn't act on anything.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and -- and I

11

would just -- because it's not the subject matter today,

12

but it revolves around the subject matter that we're

13

discussing. If you find any other laws that are very

14

strong in terms of sanctioning or protecting, I guess,

15

the work and the quality of the work, if there's a

16

standard or anything else, in another jurisdiction, that

17

has greater impact, so that we don't keep repeating

18

these kinds of mistakes and allowing this to continue, I

19

would really welcome it.

20

And I would be more than happy to either

21

send that forward as legislation, if it's at the State

22

level, or -- because sometimes we can be more

23

restrictive as to what we set as our County standards.

24

I would be happy to get that, and --

25

MS. KAMAUNU: I will make it -
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1
2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- put that in our
ordinances, so that we do have

3

MS. KAMAUNU: Okay.

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- some teeth.

5

MS. KAMAUNU: I will certainly make it my

6

focal point for the next few weeks.

7
8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
I really appreciate your testimony, too.

9

MS. KAMAUNU: All right.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It helps us.

11

MS. KAMAUNU: Thank you.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing

13

none, Kaniloa Kamaunu. Anybody out there would like to

14

testify, can please sign in.
MR. KAMAUNU: Aloha, Council Members. Like

15
16

my wife said, we're here again. I think we were gone

17

for a few months, but -- I'd like to take this

18

opportunity. For myself, when I look at this -- and I

19 went to that same Burial Council meeting. And they talk
20

about the treatment plans that they have for the -- the

21

iwi.

22

And what came out of that was while we have

23

an agreement here, this should be done. But after it's

24

enacted, and it's passed through, doesn't mean it gets

25

fulfilled. There is no one to guarantee that such
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1

things are taken care of.

2

And I think the point that Johanna makes,

3

the statement that Mr. Kirsch has given to her is

4

correct. I worked in the prison system for the last 21

5

years. I have seen lots of degradations to the law, as

6

far as people being represented by counsel, those that

7

have taken advantage of the system, in their -- for

8

themselves.

9

And if we look at the laws that we have,

10

they are meant to be that way. The laws are meant to be

11

found -- areas where things can be changed, things can

12

be dealt with, so compromises can be made.

13

But now we have to look at the integrity of

14

things. We talk about integrity. You know, I go to

15

volleyball games, and I watch an official outright take

16

the game away from this one high school team. And that

17

just -- that just kills me, because what they just

18

taught that child, that the only way that they're gonna

19 win is to cheat. And they were given that authority to
20
21

do that. That's degradation.
What is happening to our people is

22

upsetting because there is nothing for us. We die, and

23

we still cannot be on our land. The laws are there.

24

You know, I mean, the laws are there. If you wanna put

25

yourself into the position of taking responsibility,
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1

then you have to know the laws. Because as a kuleana

2

owner, I have vested rights.

3

These people who we talk about have vested

4

rights, whether we wanna believe that or not. 103-150

5

explains that clearly. Sovereignty was never taken

6

away. Our rights are still there. Hawaii Supreme Court

7

supports that. That's why they came up with the ruling.

8

U.S. Supreme Court also supports that, that our kanawai

9

is still alive. That this State, this County abides by

10
11

those laws.
HRS, Hawaii Revised Statutes, they have

12

taken Kingdom Laws, and taken out certain things, and

13

replaced certain words, or changed the words to almost

14

mean the same, so that things can be done.

15

Now, I've taken the time to read 'em. I've

16 taken the time to see the HRS and the original Kingdom
17

Laws. Almost exactly the same. But why change a word?

18

When you look at the laws, the laws were meant to

19

protect us, the common people. That's what our Kingdom

20

did. The king and the queens, they knew that the only

21

way that they survive was if their people survive.

22

If those people were taken care of, and they

23

could work in a society that would be -- that would

24

flourish, they flourished. I cannot believe that we not

25

even looking back to our past to see where the answers
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1

are for the future.
There's one law that they gave out. You

2
3

have this property. You can take advantage of

4

everything that's here, but you cannot commercialize.

5

Because once you commercialize anything, you have to

6

keep up with the demands. We are just an island. Very

7

small island, with small resources.
Our iwi is our resource. They tell our

8
9

history. This area is a battle. They didn't do that in

10

a civil war. Those places are protected. Nobody goes

11

and builds houses over there. So, why is this being

12

proposed?

13

I understand people need homes, but there

14

are things that need to be protected. There are laws

15

that are instated. And how many times do we have to be

16

told that the kanawai is still alive. I stand here as a

17

sovereign Hawaiian, as a sovereign kanaka, according to

18

what I read.
So, I say, on behalf of the iwi, or my

19

20

kupunas, they sovereign. They need to be respected as

21

that. And we know, as Hawaiians, when we do something

22

wrong, and this is with every culture, it comes

23

around. Something always bad happens, especially when

24

you deal with those that pass. I know. I seen 'em from

25

my own eyes.
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We need to really look at what we are all

1
2

about. Do we wanna be commercialized? Is that the only

3

answer we have? Is this the only thing we have to look

4

forward? Or are there other ways that the past can show

5

us to survive.
Hawaiians are survivors. We should actually

6
7

be gone already, but we still here. Our kupuna watch

8

over us. Once they are gone, then maybe we going be

9

gone, too. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kaniloa. Any

10
11

questions for Kaniloa? Seeing none, the last speaker is

12

Annette Heu.

13

MS. HEU: Hi. My name is Annette Heu, and

14

I'm a resident of Kahului. And today I speak on behalf

15

of myself. And I wish to offer thanks to the Council,

16

especially the Council Chair, for a wonderful site visit

17

this morning, where we were able to visit the area

18 proposed and have a better feel for what is happening
19
20

right in our back doors.
Anyway, AIS was provided for the benefit of

21

the condition that property for affordable housing be

22

given. And I was very alarmed to find out the potential

23

site of the affordable housing. And this is what this

24

information before you is all about.

25

The pictures below was -- were taken in the
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1

spot that was pointed out at the initial meeting. And

2

the -- the other presentation board is from many

3

archaeological interpretations of the site that confirm

4

Tax Map Key Number 3-8-07:101, 414 acres, is a known

5

burial area for pre-contact Hawaiian burials.

6

We do have a Burial Council. They are very

7

capable of making the decisions that they need to make,

8 but you need to make a decision today that can prevent
9
10
11

something that I feel is a desecration to the culture,
the history, and the people of Hawaii.
Today you have an opportunity to say Maui

12

should take a better look. We should go there. We

13

should accept responsibility for Lahaina, for Lanai, for

14

Molokai, for Kahului, for Wailuku, Waikapu, for Kihei,

15

for Maui, because it's our history.

16

I read the archaeological reports. It talks

17

about Iao Valley. I love Tao Valley. It's beautiful.

18

Many things have happened in Tao Valley. Let's talk

19

about the history of the Sand Hills. Let's learn about

20

the history of the Sand Hills. Let's respect the culture.

21

Let's all join hands and take a collective

22

responsibility or make a collective effort to do the

23

best that we can do to protect this ancient Hawaiian Battle

24

Field District and burial ground.

25

And in my truck right now, I have Tupperware

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

31

1

containers of information, all of it by professional

2

people and historians, available to each and every one

3

of you. I'm here to help. I appreciate your help. And

4

I know that this is a very difficult place and position

5

to be in. But if we all do it together, we can get

6 through it in a way that Maui can be proud. Thank you
7 very much.
8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Annette.

9 Questions for Annette? Jo Anne Johnson.
10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Annette. In

11 regard to the tax map key that you have referenced and
12

that particular site and the disclosure that there are

13 known burials, in the materials that we have in our
14

file, and I don't know if you have gone through all of

15

them, but what was the specific reference then that was

16 made by the archaeologist as to that particular site or
17
18

was it just simply eliminated or not mentioned at all?
MS. HEU: Actually, the site here -- what is

19

right here is your actual -- not that one. Oh, this

20

one. The project --

21
22
23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Use your microphone,
Annette. Just -MS. HEU: Okay. Your inventory survey is

24

right here, and this was done for TMK 3-8-05-023:portion

25

37 and TMK 3-8-7 --- 3-8-07-71:101, 102 and 104. The
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1

property in question is 3-8-07-101. And these are all

2

of the comp -- these are all of the comments made on

3

that property by all of the reports that you can

4

reference to when you look at the report you have.

5

So, if you look at the report you have, he

6

references all of these other reports with the tax map

7

key number on it. And he says, his recommendation,

8 based on what he knows, due to the high probability of
9
10

locating human burials. So, everything he knows about
the project, he can honestly tell you that there's a

11 very high probability that you will encounter human
12

burials on the project area.

13

He did a project study on 600 acres, but

14

400 acres is 3 8 07:101. And in 2008, which your --

-

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh --

16

MS. HEU: -- study was the end of 2008. In

17

2008, this area here was studied also by Jeffrey

18

Pantaleo, TMK 3 8 07:101. This is the project site.

19

The fences mean these are preserve areas. These are

20

areas that known burials exist.

21

-

-

This is the area we went to today, where we

22

stood by the fence, and the pictures you see here are

23

right on the other side of this kiawe trees is this.

24

So, although A&B and the Housing Department haven't been

25

able to confirm that this is your 50 acres, this is what
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1

3-8-07:101, 400 acres consists of. And this is the

2

history of that area. So, that's the decision today

3

whether to further discuss if this is acceptable to the

4

County of Maui.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Annette, with regard

6

to this specific archaeologist, because, if I understand

7

correctly what you're saying, he does reference these

8

other studies.
MS. HEU: Yes.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: With regard to that

10
11

tax map key.
MS. HEU: Yes, but you have to read the

12
13

studies.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and -- and so

14
15

he's -- it's just that you have to do the research and

16

the homework. He's not offering it to say that --

17

MS. HEU: Correct.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- we would not

19

recommend this site be considered --

20

MS. HEU: That's not his job.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. Well, and

22

that's where I think, you know, I see where you're going

23

with this, and I see where we have to go, because, you

24

know, sometimes it's not what you say, it's what you

25

don't say.
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MS. HEU: Thank you, Ms. Johnson, very

1
2

much. And, you know, I -- I -- I speak today on behalf

3

of -- and never being asked to do it. I'm -- I'm doing

4

it because I care -- on behalf of the working man, who

5

wake up in the morning, and sometimes have to face this,

6

or drive the bulldozer, and you have to face this. You

7

know, it's a part of life, and life goes on.
There are places that we can build, but why

8

9 have we come to the place that we gotta do this for
10

affordable housing? I don't understand.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And -- and it's our

11
12

job to try to figure it out, and I really appreciate

13

your testimony.

14

MS. HEU: Thank you.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you so much.

16

MS. HEU: And like I said, historically,

17

archaeologically, whatever, you are pressed for time,

18

and that's why I did this, because I care. And I

19

respect the history, and I respect that you do so much

20

in this Chamber, you cannot do this

21

to you.

22
23

So, I offer this

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And sincerely, I do
appreciate it.

24

MS. HEU: Thank you.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm sure the other
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1

Members do as well.

2

MS. HEU: Thank you very much.

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?

5

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.

7

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I would

8

like Ms. Heu, if she would, would she allow us to

9

keep that as a reference. And, at some point in time,

10 we can always return it, but I know you worked real hard
11 on this, but I mean, or somehow maybe we can make copies,
12

Mr. Chair. I'm not sure how we could do something like

13

that, but that is good resource material, and I would

14

like to somehow preserve it.

15

I will leave it to your call, Chair. That's

16 my -- my question to you, if we could somehow keep some
17
18
19

of that or keep that material.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Response from Annette in
regards to the request -

20

MS. HEU: I can actually --

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- that you share this with

22
23

the Committee?
MS. HEU: Excuse me. Sorry. I would be

24 happy to share whatever you need in a -- in a more
25

convenient form. I had only three minutes.
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.

2

MS. HEU: Thank you very much.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Clare Apana.

4

MS. APANA: Hi. Clare Apana. And first of

5

all, I'd like to thank the Chair for asking for a site

6

visit. I often go to a place to -- that I am interested

7

in to walk on the land, and I just so appreciate that

8

you did that.

9
10

And I just have to say that your viewpoint
was very touching. I can't tell you how much it means

11 to have kanaka descent and to have someone who is not of
12

that bloodline, but in a position of power or decision,

13

actually care.

14
15

I hear the other people have come up here to
speak, and they speak so very eloquently. And

16 underneath, I know how hard it is to keep the feelings
17 down. And I have spoken so many times about this very
18

sand dune system, and I -- I've actually told Annette.

19

I don't think I should come and talk, because I'm --

20

it's like I'm blue in the face. I've said it so many

21

times.

22

We need to respect the burials and the

23

people who are there. There are places where there are

24

concentrations of burials. It's just like having a Maui

25

Memorial. There's a concentration of burials. And we

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

37
1

need not to -- to just run through them, because

2

there -- it's so old, and people cannot link to exactly

3

that person.

4

You know, the reports, if you read them, and

5

it takes a while to read them, they all say this is a

6

burial area. I don't know why we're wasting any more

7

time or money, from this County, looking at a burial

8

area. I -- I would -- in my wishes, I would wish to

9

empower the Housing Department to say, listen, A&B, you

10

are fulfilling a condition. This is not acceptable.

11

Offer us something that is real. Offer us something

12

that can really be gold for the affordable housing.

13

That's going to be easy for us and worth your getting

14

your up-zoning, because you're already starting to build

15

there, and we haven't even gotten something that's worth

16

talking about.

17
18
19

A burial ground. A burial ground for
affordable housing. I -- there shouldn't even be a
discussion anymore. And I've put a lot of time into it,

20

and I was so disappointed today to find out that A&B

21

didn't come, 'cause they felt that the head of the

22 Housing Department could handle talking about where the
23

location is. And the Head of the Housing Department

24

says, well, A&B's going to tell us where it is.

25

We are no farther along than we were when we
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1

went like two months ago, and testified, and talked

2

about the report. Asked for these things. We are no

3

farther along, and I'm so disappointed.

4

And I guess I'm gonna keep putting the time

5

in, but I don't think that's really fair to ask private

6

citizens to put in this kind of time, and it's not going

7

anywhere, because the powers that be will not move.

8
9
10
11
12

And I thank you. And I really thank you for
that viewpoint, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions
for Clare? Seeing none, thank you.
That is the last testifier. Anyone else

13

wishing to testify on this item? Anyone here to testify

14

on any other project?

15

...END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

16

ITEM NO. 15: AFFORDABLE HOUSING FUND PLAN

17

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010

18

(C.C. No. 09-131)

19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I will get down to
business. From the Administration, if Council Members

21 would turn to the six projects on the cover letter
22
23

April 13th. It is the last page.
The first item is the Waiale Affordable

24

Housing Project, asking for $860,039. And again, the

25

Chair would like to thank the general public for coming
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1

to the site inspection, giving your feelings on the

2

area, and I think that the Administration verified,

3

again, that a site has not yet to be chosen.

4

And maybe the Housing Department can comment

5

on that statement that was made today at the site

6

inspection in regards to the 50 acres.
MS. RIDAO: I'm -- I'm assuming you wanted

7
8

me to comment on that, Chair. What -- what we said this

9 morning was that the 50 acres that are identified on the
10 map is an approximate location of the proposed
11

affordable housing 50 acres.

12

We are working with A&B. We probably wi]l

13

be working more closely with their archaeologists. I

14

would also like to talk with the archaeologists from the

15

sand mining.

16
17

And also, I was very encouraged by Dana
Hall's attendance this morning, and I will be speaking

18 more closely and spending more time with Dana about the
19

possible locations for a project. So, I want to be

20

clear to everybody that a specific 50 acres has not been

21

identified. This is an approximate location.

22

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Jo-Ann Ridao?

24
25

Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. Miss Ridao,
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1

I understand, after hearing all of this, that, again, no

2

specific area -- no specific 50 acres have been

3

designated. You're still looking in that general

4

proximity of Kahului/Wailuku, that -- that area

5

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- that we were in

7

today.

8

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: However -- and you

10

are asking for $860,000 for a master plan and to begin

11

entitlement process. But I fail to see how you can

12

start even a master plan, let alone an entitlement

13

process, when there's so many unanswered questions.

14

And so my question to you is, you know,

15

you're bringing forward something, and I hate to say,

16 but someone mentioned -- I think Mr. Kapu mentioned
17

earlier the cart before the horse. That's the feeling I

18

get, with this project, at this time, is we haven't made

19

any decision, Chair, you know.
And there's so much to be answered, and

20
21

acceptability. And Miss Costa brought that issue up.

22

So, how do I make a decision on something that is

23

so unclear?

24
25

MS. RIDAO: You're -- you're exactly right.
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1

I mean I -- I am not an expert on all that needs to be done.

2

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.

3

MS. RIDAO: I need money to help me get that

4

expertise, somebody that can advise me about the

5

archaeological situation. I need money for somebody to

6 help me identify what are the needs as far as rental
7 units versus homeownership units.
8

I need assistance to help me, you know,

9 bring the project to a place that also will hopefully
10 help you folks make the decision. And that's why we are
11
12

asking for -- for funding.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I can, to a

13

point, say I don't mind assisting you in some of these

14

areas that you've just mentioned. But I would think, if

15

I read correctly earlier, one of the conditions is that

16 A&B would conduct archaeological surveys and -- and all
17

the other things, not us.

18

MS. RIDAO: Correct.

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so --

20
21

MS. RIDAO: But COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- I don't -

-

you

22

know, you mentioned that part, you know, having experts

23

helping you. Well, I mean -- and I'm not against

24

experts helping you. Please, don't get me wrong. But

25

I'm saying we shouldn't be footing the bill for somebody
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else doing what they're supposed to do.

2

MS. RIDAO: I --

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's part of

4

their conditions.

5

MS. RIDAO: I understand that, but we've

6

heard this morning -- and I want to be sure I use the

7

right words. But that, obviously, there are people out

8

there that are not comfortable with the archaeologist --

9

archaeologist that A&B has used.

10

If A&B insists on using -- continue to use

11

that same archaeologist, I'm gonna need somebody to help

12

me, that -- somebody that -- an archaeologist that we

13

feel comfortable with that can help me say, yeah, this

14

is good, or this is not good. We need more information.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And --- and

15
16

I don't want to belabor the point. I think you've got

17

the message, at least from my side. I don't wanna speak

18

for anybody else on the table.
But for me, I cannot approve something when

19

20

there's too much clouded issues. And I mean

21 broad-banded issues that are not being met. And I do
22

not wanna spend money, good, hard-earned County money,

23

to help somebody else get an up-zone for their -- their

24

project.

25

Whether it's A&B or -- I don't care who it
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might be, you know. It's not fair. It's not the way

2

the County should be doing it. They are the ones

3

supposed to do it. You have the right to say I don't

4

accept this archaeological report. I think you have --

5

we have the right to look at it and say, hey, this is

6

unacceptable.

7

So, to hire experts to tell us that,

8

shouldn't be the -- a part of our monies, Mr. Chair.

9

I -- I don't believe that's fair. However, I -- I don't

10

wanna hold the whole process, but I have real concerns

11

to put money on something that has -- right now, in my

12

mind, I could not say yes to, because you -- you haven't

13

shown me anything at this point in time.

14

And I apologize for belaboring the point,

15

Mr. Chair, but I think that had to be said, at least

16

from my side. Thank you. Thank you, Jo-Ann.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.

18

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?

19

20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I know the project

21

is in my district and probably half of 'em is in Mr. Victorino's

22

district. Again, you know, as Miss Ridao had said, you

23

know, we don't have a site specific located at this

24

time. And, you know, based on the discussions that we

25

had during the field visit, you know, we learned a lot
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from Miss Hall. And -- and I'm glad she was there.

2

Also Foster Ampong as well as Ke'eaumoku Kapu. They all

3

belong to the Burial Council.

4

And if I heard right, you know, we all need

5

to work together to come up with a workable solution to

6

create affordable housing. You know, we all want

7

affordable housing. And my question to Miss Ridao is

8

that in order for you to do your master plan, based on

9

the site that we accept, you are gonna need some

10

funding. You need to do the EA. You need to do all the

11

various studies.

12

You know, the County is no different from

13

any developer. We gotta prove in our own project,

14

affordable housing project. We all cry for affordable

15

housing project. And in order for us guys to do the

16 master planning, you know, we need to fund that like any
17

other developer.

18

We, Maui County, is a developer for this

19

particular project. And if you don't have the funding

20

to do the master plan, once a site is determined, then

21 how do we go forward in creating affordable housing for
22

Maui County, which everybody's screaming for at this

23

time?

24

So, I thought I'd give you that comment,

25

Mr. Chairman, in regards to the funding that was put
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aside for this particular project. It's basically to do

2

that master planning, to get all of the environmental

3

assessments completed, you know, things that other

4

developers need to provide this County to create

5

development for their projects. So, thank you.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

7

MS. RIDAO: Chair, I -- if I may?

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.

9

MS. RIDAO: I just wanted to add, while Joe

10

was talking, I -- you know, this is a very important

11

project for our Department, and I -- I would ask the

12

Council Members to keep in mind that I am one person

13

trying to take care of many projects.

14
15

So, I want to put a lot of attention to
this, but it's very difficult if I don't have the help.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Are you done?

17

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other

19

questions or comments? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you

20
21 very much.
22

Ms. Ridao, the funds that you request, these

23 will be expended once the County has control of a
24
25

property.
MS. RIDAO: I think, Councilmember Mateo, if
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1 we come to an agreement that the site will be in the
2

general area, then I think we can start doing some

3

studies.

4

We should do a study as far as the need. We

5

should start maybe looking at the environmental

6

assessment. We -- we -- we'd wanna do things that we

7

can -- you know, things that we can help to bring the

8

project to reality, but not to, say, overstep our

9

boundaries, I guess, yeah. Get ready -- to get ready.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, if the funds is

11

primarily gonna be used for you planning or getting more

12

specific information on a needs assessment, because the

13

EA would be indicative of already identifying a site.

14

MS. RIDAO: Let me -- I wanted to go over

15

some of the stuff that probably will need to be done.

16

Some of the baseline things, I think, that

17 are going to need to be done are like surrounding land
18 uses. Looking at what the roadway plans are for the
19

area. How it will affect our project, should we decide

20

to work to use -- utilize land in that area. The

21

capacity of the infrastructure. What is the soil like?

22

You know, doing a study on the floods, the

23

flood zones, the archaeological and cultural resources.

24

Again, all of these things, you know, need to be kinda

25

looked at as in a whole, how -- how this project fits in
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1

the entire community over there.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh,

3

MS. RIDAO: That's what I have.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, okay. But all of

5

those things would require it already being site

6

specific.

7

MS. RIDAO: Well, I'm -- what I'm saying is

8

if we can -- if the Council can come to a resolution

9

that they will look at a site within the 600 acres. And

10

I felt very good this morning when -- when Dana said

11

that, you know, we need to respect the burials that are

12

there, and I have no problem with that. But she also

13

stated that there is a -- there is a lot of land in the

14

vicinity that can be developed.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. I think -- I

16

think my concern, at this point, would be if you're

17

looking for funds that would assist in the actual needs

18

assessment for affordable housing, be it rental versus

19

ownership, being apartment versus single family, you

20

know, et cetera, I really have no problems specifically

21

with that consideration or considerations of that type.

22

But some of the recognitions of expenditures

23

of funds already is looking towards site specific. When

24

you are including roadways, capacity areas, and

25

archeology, it becomes already specific.
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1

So, if the Department is able to tell us

2

that you will utilize funds towards working on capacity,

3

on non-site-specific areas, but on the general needs of

4

affordable housing, until we reach a point where we are

5

able to actually agree on a site, then you could utilize

6

the additional funds for your master planning.

7

But I just wanted to share my own concerns

8

about utilization of funds when we don't even know for

9

sure, at this point, or we are not site specific at this

10

point.

11

MS. RIDAO: I appreciate that, Council [sic]

12

Mateo. I think if we can come to an understanding that,

13

yeah, whatever we can do up front, without site

14

specific, that would be very helpful.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any --

16

MS. RIDAO: Thank you.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI:

18
19

-

other questions or

statements? Jo Anne? Joe?
VICE CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. During
-

20

the site visit, you know, a lot of mention about A&B not

21

being there. The archaeologist not being there. There

22

were a lot of questions that were pointed to Miss Ridao

23

in trying to get information back.

24
25

And the date that I heard that -- you know,
Chairman, are you gonna take action on this today? And
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1

the reason why I ask is that, you know, the date

2

August 28th was mentioned --

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

4

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: -- about the

5

possibility of having the parties in a meeting. You

6 know, if we can have all of those information that
7 Miss Ridao is gonna get from A&B, in regards to overlays
8

of burial sites, and, you know, also we will be given

9

the opportunity to Q and A, hopefully, the archaeologist

10

that did the study. So, I leave it up to you, Chairman.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

12 Any other questions?
13

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Comments?

15

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And again,

16

just to -- to conclude, again, I am for affordable

17

housing, and I'm not -- and if this 600 acres we can

18

find 50 acres that is unintrusive [sic], no burial sites, and

19

all this other stuff, I'd be the first to say, Jo-Ann,

20

I'm willing to work on that, whether it's on my side of

21

town or on Joe's side of town. It don't make difference

22

what side. It's for Maui and its people, and that's

23

what we're here for.

24

The bottom line is, there's such a big cloud

25

over this area, and we saw that today, that I just don't
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1 wanna see us spend a lot of money doing somebody else's
2

job. Contributing, being a part of, I -- I'm all for

3

that, you know, to help and assist. And having somebody

4

like Dana there, hey, it's a great resource, and others

5

that were here today.

6

I just want you to understand that,

7

Mr. Chair, I want clarity. And maybe like

8

Mr. Pontanilla said, if August 28th, they can all come

9 here, we can all discuss and get a clear picture on what
10 we're doing, with overlays and other topography that
11

needs to be done, then I'd be very comfortable.

12

But right now, I'm very uncomfortable

13

saying, here, here's money to go start something that

14

we don't know specifically right now, site specific.

15 And I think Chair Mateo mentioned the same thing, is

16

that a lot of the things you mentioned, Miss Ridao, is

17

site specific, and we're not there yet.

18

So, I guess that's the question I have,

19 Mr. Chair. How do you wanna handle it from here? And
20

I'm open for your suggestions.

21
22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any more discussion?
Jo Anne.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I did have a

24

question, and I know that we'd touched upon this or I

25

touched upon it during the questioning. And I know that
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1

we have a specific agenda item, which is this site and

2

reviewing that. But I think the bigger question -- and

3

I don't know if the Chair, or -- you know, if it's even

4

appropriate to mention it.
But I do not want to make it any more

5
6

difficult for Administration. But I think what I'm

7

hearing clearly is that what's coming out of this

8

meeting is that we don't want to waste the public's

9

time, continuously coming up here, and, you know, giving

10

us this information as far as burial sites go.
So, I just wanna have guidance, either in

11
12

this Committee or by creating another item, that it's

13

very clear that this Council, as far as affordable

14

housing sites or sites for any kind of, I guess,

15

publicly funded projects, if it doesn't have either

16

clear title, if it doesn't have, you know -- if it's not

17

been cleared in terms of its burials, if there's even

18

the high probability that -- that burials reside there,

19

I don't wanna have Administration have to be faced with

20

this.

21

So, what is the mechanism that we, as a

22

Council, can utilize that would help take that issue off

23

the table or help make it very clear, to both developers

24

and archaeologists, that if it is revealed, through this

25

process, that we don't wanna go there.

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

52

1

So, whether it's ordinance, whether it's

2

writing to Administration, or even to State Historic

3

Preservation Division, I wanna know how can we avoid

4

this kind of conflict continuously coming up. And make

5

it very clear, if you're coming forward with this kind

6

of property, you better be darn certain that it doesn't

7

have all of these burials on it.
And if there's any way that we can do that,

8
9

Mr. Chair, I'm all for it. Because we keep returning,

10

time and time again, to these subjects. And I just

11

don't think it's fair to the Hawaiian people or to the

12 people that are with the Burial Council that they have
13

to keep coming back to us. It just should not be

14

occurring.

15

So, if we can make a clear policy decision,

16

in that regard, I'm -- I'm totally open to that. And I

17

don't think the Administration wants to spin their

18

wheels and waste their time and the public's money going

19

down that road. Thank you.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. So, you asked

21

for the Chair's recommendation today. And I wanna thank

22

all of those people that cared enough to come to the

23

site inspection and give their manao.

24
25

All of you quoted Dana Hall, and I wish she
was here, because, in the end, when I asked her about
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1

should this funding go on, her answer was no. Her

2

answer was that the archaeological study, the

3

topographic study should be completed.

4

The other concerns raised by testifiers -- I

5

think it was Uilani Kapu -- mentioned about clear title

6

of this property. The Condition 7 that I read, from

7 you, so that if you have any question about what should
8 be done, or what has not been done, I think you should
9

sink this into your head and your heart.

10
11

It says, "The precise location of these
lands shall be acceptable to the Department of Housing

12 and Human Concerns and the Department of Parks and
13

Recreation, and Alexander & Baldwin, Inc. shall perform

14

archaeological and topographic surveys of the land for

15

the County's evaluation of the property's

16

acceptability."

17

I think you all heard today, from

18 Administration, this Administration, and I would hope
19

that we are going to work with them, with

A&B,

with the

20

community to come up with a solution, Jo-Ann. But

21

these -- we need the cooperation of the person doing the

22

study to give us more answers. We need the cooperation

23

of A&B to give us the archaeological and topographic

24

studies.

25

This is important. When I hear today
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1

someone saying that this is a potential graveyard, not

2

one or two, when I hear Dana say today that there are

3

numerous burials, when I hear. Ke'eaumoku tell us that

4

they have been trying to get this kind of information

5

done, look, it's not a one-way street. I think, in

6 cooperation with A&B, we need to ask and request some of
7

the things that the general public and Condition 7

8

reads.

9

Mr. Pontanilla, Mr. Victorino, I know that

10

this project is in your district, but I feel just as

11

strong as you that we want to do this correctly. I

12

think that we should defer this item and wait until we

13

get the experts, Joe, that you mentioned, to come before

14

this Committee.

15

And I think that those questions asked by

16 the community may be answered, and may be that we need
17

to do more work. So, the Chair is requesting the

18

deferral of this item.

19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No objection.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: No objection. Thank you,

22

Committee Members, because I really appreciate it.

23

It's -- it's tough when I hear some of your concerns,

24

and this is in no way trying to skirt the issue.

25

Jo-Ann, we are going to depend a lot from
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1

the -- this Administration, despite that -- and I'm

2

sorry that you have work to do, but you need to get

3

these answers for us. So, we're asking that you make

4

contact. We'll make contact also in trying to get more

5

information for this Council.

6
7

So, if there's no objections, we will file
this -- not we will file. We'll defer this item.

8

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objection.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No objection.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. I will turn to

11

the second item, Helani Gardens Self-Help Project

12

Hawaii. Jo-Ann.

13

MS. RIDAO: Helani Gardens Self-Help Project

14

is a self-help project in Hana. It's 14 lots. The

15

subdivision has been approved, and the site work and

16

infrastructure is already in.

17

The 200,000 -- $200,000 requested here is to

18

assist those families that are going to need the little

19

extra help to get over the financial hardship. Part of

20

the problem for Hana is that even if it's self-help,

21

these units are gonna cost over $200,000. And some

22

families are going to need some kind of assistance to

23

get over that hump.

24
25

My pro -- my recommendation, I -- at one of
the meetings was that these funds be released only at
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1

the time of closing of the actual houses. So, it would

2

be controlled through escrow.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Jo-Ann?

4

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Chair?

5

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Victorino.

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Just so I'm

7

clear on this, this monies would assist these people.

8

It's self-help, right?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, when you go into

10
11

escrow, and you -- this is when they have course of

12

construction?
MS. RIDAO: It will probably be at the time

13
14

of closing. What will -- what I'm envisioning happening

15

here is --

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.

17

MS. RIDAO: -- say somebody's house is

18

$200,000. They are $20,000 short. They can't -- they

19

can qualify for a hundred -- say, $180,000 loan.

20

They are gonna need to come up with $20,000 to make it

21

work. That's what I see this monies as assisting with.

22

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, I'm a

23

little confused, because I understand self-help is

24

basically you doing a lot on your own, and then, of

25

course, you get help. And just because I've helped down
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1

here in Waiehu Kou. You get the families come in, and

2

you get people doing stuff to save costs. And it's

3

basically labor costs, not so much material costs, but

4

labor costs.

5

MS. RIDAO: Correct.

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And -- and so

7 where would that money be coming from during that period
8

of time while they are -- the material cost will be -MS. RIDAO: In most of these instances, the

9
10

funding comes from the United States Department of

11

Agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So -- so, again,

12
13

that's my question. Would they have enough to complete

14

the house and then --

15

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- you know, this

17

monies will assist them with the loan portion, once it's

18

completed.

19

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

20

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, I just wanna

21

make sure that's clear, 'cause --

22

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

23

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I -- I just don't

24

want somebody getting in there, and trying to build

25

something, and don't have enough money material-wise and
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1

other. And my --

2

MS. RIDAO: And that's what -- yeah, that's

3

what this is intended to do is to assist. So, what will

4

happen is USDA will make the initial loan, and if

5

$20,000 more is needed, it'll be put into escrow, for

6

that exact purpose, to buy materials to complete the

7

house.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. And
so -- so that, again, I'm clear. You're saying at

10

closing, and the closing means the house is done. I'm

11

looking construction -- course of construction we call

12

it in the industry, right?

13

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You are building.

15

MS. RIDAO: You are correct.

16

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And during the

17

course of construction, that's when the monies would be

18

needed for material, not at the end when the house is

19

completed, although it may be for some other issues that

20

they may need some money. But what if they're short?

21

Would this money be able to help them when they're --

22

during the course of construction?

23

MS. RIDAO: That's the intention, yes.

24

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So, it's

25

not just closing, but during the course of constriction.
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1
2
3

MS. RIDAO: Right. And I think the point I
wanted to make, it will be controlled by escrow, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Just

4

so that some -- you know, I just wanna make sure that

5

the money is not tied in one phase, Mr. Chair, --

6

MS. RIDAO: No.

7

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- that the person

8

get to this point, and then they can't move any further,

9

because that money is for closing purposes, not for the

10

course of construction. So -- so, as long as it's

11

worded in that respect, I'm comfortable with that,

12

Mr. Chair. Thank you.

13
14
15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions in
regards to this project? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman? Ms. Ridao,

16

what you're referencing then, in Miss Shay's

17

communication regarding the requests for funds, she

18

indicates that the $200,000 request is to write down the

19

costs of the project.

20

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thereby enabling very

22

low and low income families to qualify for mortgage

23

financing. That is what you're referring to?

24

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And it is that
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1 write-down opportunity that will bring down the cost of
2
3

the -- of the home itself?
MS. RIDAO: Well, I think primarily what --

4

the point I'm trying to make is if the house costs

5

200,000, the applicant only can qualify for 180,000,

6 what we're trying to do is find a way to make that
7
8

200,000, so that the house can be built.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And is this -- well,

9 you know, obviously -- obviously, with this particular
10

project, I have difficulty with this project. I have

11

difficulty with this project, because this is not a new

12

project. This is one that has history with Housing and

13

Human Concerns.

14

This is a project that has, what is it,

15

four, maybe even five years that we've been waiting for

16

this project, and four, five years ago, this project was

17

ready to go. Four or five years ago, this house had a

18

list of people who was -- who was qualified to move

19

forward. Four or five years ago, they were anxious to

20

move forward with this project. Four or five years ago,

21

we still got nothing. And this is what worries me with

22

this project. Same individual.

23

So, Mr. Chairman, this is one project that,

24

until I feel comfortable that we'll be able to move

25

forward, I will not be able to support the

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

61

1

$200,000 request for this project.

2

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments from

4 Members that have followed this project? Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and -- and I --

5
6

you know, because I'm really not sure. I know we've

7

gotten an update on this. I don't know what all of, I

8 guess, the problems have been that have occurred with
9
10

this particular development. I know when Mr. Carroll
was on the Council, he was pushing for this.
So, it does -- as Chair Mateo says, it's got

11
12

a long history. But I think, if we could get some kind

13

of assurance, as Mr. Mateo states, of a time line, or

14

a better idea. I know that Miss Shay states there's

15

people that have already qualified. And if this is --

16

if it's all ready to go, and we get an assurance that

17

everybody's done whatever they have to do, if it's our

18 Departments that are holding it up, then I wanna know
19
20

that.
But so far, I -- I just -- you know, it's --

21

it's general delays and this type of thing. So, I

22

too, share Mr. Mateo's concerns about this particular

23

project. I don't wanna tie up 200,000 if something else

24

is ready to go right away, and there's not gonna be

25

these hangups. Thank you, Chair.
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1
2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Jo Anne.
Mr. Victorino.

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

5

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Pontanilla, yeah.

6

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, thank you.

7

Miss Ridao, I think the last time we met

8

in regards to this -- correct me if I'm wrong -- that

9

the infrastructure, for each individual lots -- and when

10
11

I say infrastructure, septic tank's already in.
MS. RIDAO: Yes, Councilmember Pontanilla,

12

the lots are surveyed, the subdivision has been

13

approved, the septic systems, the water systems, and the

14

roads are all in.

15
16

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, basically,
what's missing is the structures themselves?

17

MS. RIDAO: Yes, it's getting people on the

18

land. And -- and I know that this project has history,

19 but we are at a point where the lots are already done.
20

And, you know, I -- I think what has happened is

21

Self-Help Housing qualified people, and maybe it was

22

that they qualified people too soon, because they didn't

23

realize -- my understanding is subdivision approval took

24

about a year.

25

So, they couldn't get those people on board.
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1 And now we're in a situation where the whole economy is
2

in a different -- whole different realm. And so now she

3

needs to go back and re-qualify people to see if they

4

still qualify.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, she's not ready

5
6

to put in people into the -- well, depending how fast

7

they do it.

8

MS. RIDAO: To start building, yeah.

9

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.

10

MS. RIDAO: And, you know, I'm -- I'm hoping

11

that she'll get 20 or 14 people. But if she gets 10,

12

I'd be very happy, you know, if it's not the full 14.

13

But that's why part of this money is to see if we can

14

get people, the hard -- the harder people, harder to

15

qualify people.

16

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, the money that

17

is being requested, should it go forward, would be put

18

into escrow. And the only time that they can draw on

19

those things, on the money itself, is actually when

20

construction starts?

21

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

22

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank

23
24
25

you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments from
Committee members in regards to apprehension on passing,
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1

time lines or that sort? Is there something that you

2

wanna put in as a condition or as a concern?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair? I would

3
4

be willing to -- you know, if we put conditions in and

5

certain requirements, as mentioned by Member Pontanilla,

6

if that's an option, I'd be willing to do that, and, you

7

know, stipulate that.

8
9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Comments from Administration
in regards to the Members' concerns?

10
11

MS. RIDAO: I -- I am very open to
conditioning this money. I have no problems with that.

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman?

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

14

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Previously, we have

15

added conditions to some of the requests that were made

16

last year in regards to monies for affordable housing

17

from the Affordable Housing Fund. Thank you.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Jo-Ann, would you

19 need to know today other conditions that the Council has
20

concerns with?

21
22

MS. RIDAO: I -- I don't think we need to
know today.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.

24

MS. RIDAO: I don't think they're ready to

25

start construction right away, but in a timely manner
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1

would be great.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.

3

MS. RIDAO: Thank you.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: So, the Council would ask

5

Members of your conditions. Since Jo-Ann said it's not

6

a time sensitive issue, we'll ask you to give us your

7

conditions, and then, at the next meeting, be prepared

8

to deal with it. Any objections?

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.

10

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none, this item is

12

deferred. Hale Maunaloa, Arc of Maui.

13
14

MS. RIDAO: Hale Maunaloa, Arc of Maui is a
dwelling in -- to be built in Maunaloa, Molokai. They

15 already own the property. They already have
16

construction funds committed.

17

These funds, the $150,000, is to help them

18 with the preconstruction that they need to do, working
19

with the archi -- architect -- too much archaeologists

20

today -- the architect and the engineers.

21
22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions of Committee
Members?

23

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, Chairman?

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: Chair -- Mr. Pontanilla.

25

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. So, this
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1

is basically monies to design?

2

MS. RIDAO: Correct. They have -- they have

3

a schematic design, and I think they have the elevations

4

done. They just need to do the finals -- the final

5

drawings.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And then as soon as

6
7

the final drawings are completed, then they go for

8 building permits?
MS. RIDAO: They have -- yeah, they already

9
10

have construction funds --

11

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.

12

MS. RIDAO: -- committed.

13

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank

14

you, Chairman.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Chairman, I

17

believe this project also included funds from USDA as

18

well.

19

MS. RIDAO: Correct.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Through CDBG --

21

MS. RIDAO: Correct.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: -- as well. And the

23 Arc of Maui also already held community meetings with
24

the Maunaloa community as well, informing them of the

25

project, as well as getting their support in moving the
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1
2
3

project forward as well. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments from
Council Members? If not, no problems, then the Chair

4 would recommend that, at the next meeting, we draw up a
5

resolution for this project.

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any objections?

8

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: No objections.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Next one,

10 Mokuhau -- excuse me -- Imi Ikena. And we have got one
11
12
13

testifier, David Billings.
...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. BILLINGS: Chairman and Council Members.

14

David Billings. I just want to let you know I'm here to

15

answer any questions you have, and also I wanted to

16 present you with architectural renderings of the
17

project, site plan, and also -- since we all can't come

18

to San Diego and show you what I was able to share with

19

a Council Member, I put together a presentation to

20

show you some of the projects that I have done in the

21

past, just so you can see the quality of developments

22

that I -- I endure bringing to fruition.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Billings.

24

MR. BILLINGS: So I was wondering how we want to

25

see these or not. These are -
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: You have to use the

1
2
3
4

microphone.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, you know, we'll pass it around
to the individual Members for you.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: We can pass it around,

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

7

MR. BILLINGS: These are -- these are my

8
9

previous projects and things that I

--

CHAIR NISHIKI: You wanna go to the mike,

10

and we'll pass everything out. And we'll discuss each

11

one as you describe what they represent.

12

MR. BILLINGS: Sure.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you

14

.

MR. BILLINGS: The first set of boards that

15

are -- that I'm passing through are representation of

16

projects that I've previously com -- completed, and just

17

speak to the quality of developments that, you know, I

18

work on creating, and with my partners in the project,

19

look to maintain in perpetuity in our projects.

20

The second board coming through is a colored

21

elevation -- a 3D elevation of the site conceptualized

22

within the surrounding community. An item that had been

23

discussed previously or had been brought up was, you

24

know, the -- the standard not-in-my-backyard issue, and

25

that it's gonna bring down the neighborhood.
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1

And I think when you look at the rendering,

2

and you look at what we're creating, it speaks volumes

3

to exactly the opposite. We're -- I think we're

4

creating something beautiful for the community.
And then the third plan coming through is a

5
6

site plan just showing the layout of the actual

7 development on the site and showing the parking, which,
8

at our community meeting that we held last night, at

9

your all's recommendation, Councilmember Victorino's

10

recommendation especially, the -- the question had come

11

up, well, gee, are -- you know, is it gonna be parked,

12

you know, adequately. Is it -- is there -- gee, it

13

sounds very dense, in terms of the amount of units on

14

the site.

15

And we are parked per code. We have no

16

variance in any aspect of the building, not in setback,

17

riot in height, not in parking, nothing. Not in -- no

18

deviations whatsoever, which in affordable housing

19

development, is extremely, extremely rare. Because it

20

is very difficult to bring a project like this to

21

fruition without getting some form of deviations to help

22

put the financing together, whether it's through a

23

deviation in having additional density, or a reduction

24

in parking to be able to help facilitate the costs. And

25

we've been able to do this without seeking any
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1

deviations whatsoever or exemptions.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much,

3

Mr. Billings. Committee members, any questions for

4

Mr. Billings? And he'll be available for us should we

5

have some. Right now, no questions.

6

MR. BILLINGS: Thank you.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
...END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Administration, we've heard

9
10

that there was a community meeting. Miss Ridao.

11

MS. RIDAO: Yes, Mr. Chair. There was a

12

community meeting last night. I would say there was

13

about 10 people from the neighborhood. There was -- as

14

everyone knows, Mr. Nishibayashi, who did the Viewpoint

15

in the Maui News, did attend the meeting and voice his

16

concerns.

17

I think the meeting was very well mon --

18 moderated in that it gave everyone an opportunity to
19

voice their concerns. I believe most of the concerns

20

were addressed by the developer.

21

And, actually, I left the meeting, and I

22

know that when I left, the developer, as well as

23

Councilmember Victorino and one of the members of the

24

community, was still going over the plan to see how they

25

could make some accom -- accommodate some changes that

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

71
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2
3

I think all or, if not all, most of the
concerns were addressed. And it was a very interesting

4 meeting to see that one of the community members, I
5

think, who came there in opposition of the project,

6

actually left in support of the project, because he was

7 very comfortable that there will be a live-in manager on
8
9
10

property.
And so that, I think, was very -- you know,
it made him feel comfortable that there would be someone

11 there that they could address concerns with should there
12
13

be problems with tenants and stuff like that.
So, I -- in all in all, I think it was a

14 very good meeting. I think everyone's concerns were
15

addressed by the developer. Councilmember Victorino did

16

a very great -- a very good presentation about his

17

concerns and his commitment to affordable housing.

18

Also, Stan Franco from HLP, Housing for

19

Local People, as well as FACE Maui spoke in support of

20

the need for affordable rentals. So, all in all, in

21

general, I feel it was a very good meeting last night.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Jo-Ann.

23

Anything else to impart to us?

24

MS. RIDAO: I'm done.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mike -
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1

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI:

3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.

4

And again, I will concur with what Miss Ridao has said.

5

Many of the residents that came last night had valid

6

concerns. I can give you some quick examples.

7
8

Victorino.

Imi Place, because it's a cul-de-sac, they
are very concerned the kids would be using that as a

9 playground, you know, that would live in this area.
10 Already there's some that live in the other apartments
11
12

are using that as a playground, the cul-de-sac.
So, the developer has committed to find an

13

area, probably near Imi Place entry, to put a playground

14

and some equipment so that the kids, from this area, and

15 maybe even some of the other area, could play and not
16

have to go on the street. Now, that doesn't solve every

17

problem, but that was one of the suggestions, and they

18

are gonna work at it and put in the plan.

19

The other thing is maybe even looking at Imi

20

Place, and closing it off, and having a driveway that

21

comes off the Pio parking lot all the way across and

22

leaving handicap and additional space for playground

23

area. So, these are commitments they made last night to

24

do for this project. And I think that's why some of the

25

residents went away feeling a lot better, because they
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1

are committed to do it right. And I think that's very

2

important.

3

Was everybody comfortable? No, Chair. Not

4

everybody walked away totally happy. But I think most

5

of the people were very appreciative of both the

6 developer and the managing firm, that will be taking
7

care of this property -- their commitment to do it right.

8

This is now based for 40 to 60 percent income, which is

9

like 25, 30 to about 45, $50,000 income.

10

And so a lot of these people are really

11

working-class people, that are out there, not only in

12

the private sector, but some even in the public sector.

13

Because I asked one of the testifier -- one of the

14

participants there last night. What was an entry level

15

salary for a fireman? Because this man has -- he's a

16

retired fire chief.

17

And he says, oh, he said -- he kidded with

18

me. He said a hundred thousand. I said, well, if that

19

was true, I -- I didn't see that in our budget, so I

20

wanna know that, plus there's about 700 firemen that

21

is gonna come up tomorrow morning to ask me that

22

question, where's the difference.

23

But the reality was, was $36,000. This is

24

the kinda area some of these firemen could live, till

25

they could save money, get a little higher in their
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classifications. And other police -- others that could do

2

this, and those who are working very hard to save money,

3

so that like Stan Franco said, to then buy their first

4

home like he did. He lived in this area, rented an

5

apartment for like $600 or $500 a month, saved money, so

6

now he bought his place in Kihei. These are the kind of

7

affordable rentals that we're looking for, and then

8 be able to cooperate with the community.
9

Now, one point was brought up, and I think

10

this is very important. There was an air -- there

11

was -- there was a discussion about illegal use of

12

water, and the person that was sent there to clean

13

the -- the contractor that went to clean the area up,

14

because of the grass and other fire issues, and their

15

illegal use of water.

16

And that has been addressed. The company

17

involved said that they will reimburse the County for

18

the water and make sure it never happens again. And I

19

think that was a strong message from the community. If

20

you wanna be a good neighbor, let's start on the right

21

foot.

22

And also, that all parking, when

23

construction start, that the phase here where you see

24

the parking for the -- the main parking area, that's the

25

first thing that's going to be graded and put in, so
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1

that all construction people -- their vehicles will be

2 on property. Or maybe another suggestion was made, and
3

the developer and the contractor was agreeable, is maybe

4

having them park at, like say, War Memorial parking lot

5

and busing 'em in or bringing 'em in by van, instead of

6

having all the cars.

7

Because there's no parking. This area has

8

no parking. Mr. Chair, you've been in this area,

9

There's really no parking. Also, sidewalks will be

10

added in this area, so they'll help with some of the

11 transportation or some of the people walking in and out
12

of the area.

13
14

So, again, was it perfect? No. Does
everybody -- was everybody happy? I can attest, no.

15 However, the vast majority walked out feeling very good
16 that this project would fit in their neighborhood and
17

wouldn't have a great adverse effect.

18

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions

20

for Administration? Mr. Mateo.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.

22

Miss Ridao, what is the total cost of this

23
24
25

project?
MS. RIDAO: You know, I -- I don't know. I
can't attest to the exact amount, but David could, I'm
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sure. And he can maybe give you a little breakdown on

2

the funding sources or the breakdown of how it's gonna

3

be financed.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: While you are coming up, you

5 maybe can answer whether you will commit to hiring local
6

labor because there have been people that even live

7 here that have brought in labor from the outside.
8
9

MR. BILLINGS: I'm 100 per -- 100 percent
committed to local labor, 100, absolutely.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: And funding now?

11

MR. BILLINGS: Ah, funding source. Again,

12

you have the -- the request in front of you for

13

2.75 million. Of the roughly 13 million of the overall

14

development project costs, the 2.75 actually leverages

15

about 9.8 million of low income housing tax credits,

16

which fund the bulk of the project.

17

There's also developer equity, in terms of

18

deferred -- deferred fees, from our standpoint, to help

19

fill the financing gap, and to cover, as contingency,

20

for potential cost overruns if they were to exceed the

21 contingencies within the development budget.
22
23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Total
project cost is $13 million plus?

24

MR. BILLINGS: Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, $13 million to
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1

build 28 affordable units, is that -- is that not high?

2

MR. BILLINGS: I -- I -- I wish I could say

3

that, no, it is. And, you know, it's -- unfortunately,

4

it's the state of -- of where we are at today in

5

building affordable multi-family housing when -- when you

6

layer in all the various sources of funding, all the

7

associated legal and soft costs fees with that, the land

8

cost, you know, to -- I've been -- I've been here for a

9

year trying to bring this project to fruition.

10

In order to have the seller wait for a year,

11

I can't get my land for a discount. So, my land cost me

12

a lot for this project. And when -- when we -- when we

13

put it all together, it -- it's in line. It's in --

14

it's actually almost identical to a 26-unit that I'm

15

building in San Diego right now.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And are you at liberty

17

to tell us what the cost of this .76-acre parcel is in

18

terms of what percentage of the 13 million?

19

MR. BILLINGS: I don't have it broken down

20

as a percentage, but I'm in escrow for 1.7 million. So,

21

it's roughly about -- I think it's 60,000 a unit, which

22

is somewhat reasonable. But, you know, I know in this

23

economy, things have shifted down. I had -- I tied the

24

land up a year ago.

25

And so, you know, it's part of being able to
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1 go through the time necessary to go through the various
2 processes with obtaining the funding, both from a County
3
4

and State level, which a year is a - it's a long time.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. And -- and

5

because you've already -- I recognize some of your

6

funding sources. If we were looking at, in fact, giving

7

you a part of this 2.75 request, what does that do to

8

your project?

9

MR. BILLINGS: It -- it really affects the

10

feasibility of -- of leveraging -- basically, this

11

funding leverages $5 -- for each dollar of County money,

12

leverages $5 of other funding from the sale of low

13

income housing tax credits. As part of structuring that

14

financing, it's the -- the local funding commitment that

15

helps securitize those credits.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And where are

17 you with the building permit process at this point?
18

MR. BILLINGS: We -- the planning's already

19

approved. Planning is approved. We have, you know, a

20

few items remaining with Engineering and Subdivision,

21

but it's really minor items that can be handled during

22

the finalization of the EA process, you know.

23

And we've -- today, we've expended a

24

substantial amount of funding, out of our own pocket, to

25

try and bring this project to fruition for the community
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1

members. And honestly, I -- I'm at the end of my rope

2

financially to go spend more and more money without

3

knowing where we're at, both from a County and State

4

level.

5
6
7
8
9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from
Committee Members? Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, as you go

10

through the process, one of my Executive Assistants

11

attended the meeting last night. And the talk about

12

drainage and runoff, how you gonna mitigate that

13

problem? Is there a plan to mitigate the problem?

14

MR. BILLINGS: During the construction

15

process or in perpetuity once the project's built?

16

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, when the

17

project is finished.

18

MR. BILLINGS: Stacy Otomo addressed that,

19

and it's designed per code, per - you know, per plan,

20

and it's designed to -- how do I wanna say it -- face

21

the drainage to on-site drains, which will then be

22

either -- if it's a surface drain, to off -- on Imi

23

Place -- or, I am sorry. Not Imi, but Pio and --

24

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: That's right.

25

MR. BILLINGS: -- tied into the sewer - into
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1

the storm drain system.

2

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.

3

MR. BILLINGS: And roof drains would also

4

tie into the system.

5

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I

6 notice that on your brochure, EAH will be the one
7

that --

8

MR. BILLINGS: Yes.

9

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: - - managed this

10

location?

11

MR. BILLINGS: Yes.

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.

13

Chairman, just for a comment from -- from me.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

15

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: EAR presently

16

administer the Kahului Town Terrace, and they've come to

17

the County in regards to creating affordable --

18 purchasing that particular housing unit. And they do a
19 very good job in regards to managing the place. If you
20

take a drive to Safeway, you can see the type of work

21

that they do. Clean, very clean. Thank you.

22
23

CHAIR NISHIKI: They manage that project
that A&B built?

24

VICE CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? What

-
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1

are your parking? Being that the concern of that area.

2
3

MR. BILLINGS: Our parking is two spaces per
one unit.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, okay.

5

MR. BILLINGS: Yeah.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other concerns from

7 Committee Members?
8

MS. RIDAO: Mr. Chair, if I may add?

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.

10

MS. RIDAO: This project, as well as the

11 Mokuhau Apartment project, is contingent upon getting
12

State of Hawaii's tax credits. My understanding is that

13

HHFDC will be reviewing tax credits next month, in

14

September. And so timeliness of this decision is very

15

important 'cause in order for the tax credits to work,

16

they are going to need to know if there -- this monies

17

is available or not.

18

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Victorino,

20

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, the

21

question I have for you, Miss Ridao, is if we commit

22

this money to the project, and for any -- any unforeseen

23

reason, the State tax credits don't come through, and

24

the project doesn't -- doesn't go on, the money just

25

comes back to us and -
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MS. RIDAO: It -- it stays in the --

1

2
3

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It stays right
there.

4

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

5

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. So, I

6

just wanted that clear to the public, that we committing

7

to get the State credits, and if something goes wrong,

8

which I hope it doesn't, but if it does, we're still

9

retaining the money.

10

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

11

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you.

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Chairman?

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

14

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know

15

what Miss Ridao just stated, if the State of Hawaii is

16

gonna review tax credits next month, because this

17

Committee -- this item is in your Committee regarding

18

affordable housing fund plan, then I need to schedule,

19 on the budget side, to make that budget amendment, to
20

move this project forward, prior to the State of Hawaii

21 meeting in regards to giving tax credits.
22

CHAIR NISHIKI: You're suggesting that --

23

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'm saying that --

24

CHAIR NISHIKI:

25

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'm saying that -

if we -- if we -
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1
2

CHAIR NISHIKI: just so that we don't -- go
ahead. I will --

3

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'm saying that if

4

you gonna move forward on this, a resolution needs

5

needs to be done quickly, so that --

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

7

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:

--

you know, it

8

comes to the Budget and Finance Committee for budget

9

amendment to provide $2.7 million to this particular

10

project.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Right. Thank you so much.

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: To expedite this, is

15

there any way that we could, on this particular item,

16

just discharge the Committee on this one, and then, you

17

know, take it up with the full Council? Because that's

18

one way to get it out of Committee, because we don't

19

have a resolution prepared, but if we discharged the

20

Committee --

21

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: (Inaudible.)

22

MS. RIDAO: I don't know the Council rules

23

on that. I don't know.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: Can anybody help?

25

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I don't know if you

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

84
1 can discharge it to the Budget and Finance Committee at
2

the next Council meeting. But, you know, that's

3

something -- I don't know if Corporation Counsel can

4 help or even your Legislative Analyst can help us with
5

it.

6

MR. JENSEN: Yes, Mr. Chair, what had been

7

envisioned, and I guess the possibilities for

8

consideration, by the Committee, include the preparation

9

of a resolution, for posting at the next meeting, on

10 August 19th, which would be presented at the full
11
12

Council.
The extent to which a Council-adopted

13

resolution would aid the State in their consideration of

14

tax credits is one option.

15

The other possibility is a discharge of the

16

item, but the item itself consists of a -- the County

17

communication, including all six projects. None of that

18 precludes a separate communication of a bill for an
19 ordinance to amend the budget to fund some or all of
20

these projects, which could be sent to the Council for

21

referral to the appropriate committee.

22

So, there's a variety of different ways

23

under consideration. I think the Committee had

24

determined today, based on support or non-support for

25

some of the projects, to prepare resolutions for
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1 consideration by the Committee at the next meeting of
2 August 19th. And Corporation Counsel may have
3

additional input regarding the timetable.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: The different scenarios

5 were given to you. Which -- which would be the quickest
6

to expedite it, should we decide to pass it or

7 recommend?
MS. SLOPER: I think that in terms

8
9
10

of this project, and I -- if the -- if the Committee
also looks favorably upon the Mokuhau Apartment Project,

11 those two both require some sort of commitment by the
12

County before the State can consider the tax credit

13

situation.

14

I think for both of those, we can have

15

resolutions prepared authorizing the projects under

16

3.35.100. And this would be as a separate project, as

17 we have done or as you have done, as a body, for the
18

previous fiscal year's affordable housing fund projects.

19

And at the same time, I guess, concurrently,

20 we can be processing the budget amendment -21

VICE CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yep.

22

MS. SLOPER:

-

--

that would go to

23

Mr. Pontanilla's Budget and Finance Committee to get

24

that side of it also dealt with.

25

MR. JENSEN: Mr. Chair, if I may?
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any comments? Go ahead.

2

MR. JENSEN: Just as a comment regarding the

3

timetable. Any resolution considered or recommended for

4 adoption at your next meeting of August 19th would be
5

presented before the full Council at the

6

September 4th Council meeting. And -- and assuming it's

7 adopted by Council, that would communicate the support
8

for the project.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Committee Members,

10

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chair?

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- any discussion?

12
13

Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you,

14 Mr. Chairman. And would we know when in September the
15

State's meeting is planned?

16

MR. BILLINGS: September 10.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: September 10. And in

18

that September 10 meeting then, would a communication

19

from, perhaps, this Committee and/or the Budget

20

Committee of the Council suffice in terms of you being

21

equipped with those communications to the State saying

22

that we have a commitment from the -- say, the Budget

23

Committee to hear the -- or to move a resolution through

24

at that time? Would that suffice, or you are in need of

25

the Council's actual approval of the resolution

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

87
1

supporting -- supporting the 2.75?

2
3

MR. BILLINGS: It would actually -- it would
have to be an unconditional approval.

4
5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you for the
time.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: So, how does that work in to

7

how we go about this or even a special meeting,

8

special --

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, I think the

10

September 4 -- the September 4 Council meeting --

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Would be

12

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: -- you know, will be

13

adequate, you know. And, unfortunately, the

14

individual -- the developer will just have to go to the

15

State with the fact in knowing that the September

16

meeting of Council, and that's -- that's the earliest

17

that we can provide any kind of a verification of the

18

funding.

19
20

MR. BILLINGS: If that's as far as we can
get, then that's -- that's what we have to go with.

21

MS. RIDAO: When is the next Budget --

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Committee Members, any --

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair?

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne, go ahead.

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: One of the things -

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

88

1

because I know -- and I can't speak for the Chair,

2

because, you know, he has his way of conducting

3

meetings. But one of the things that we could do is

4 when the communication item comes from the
5

Administration, and the Administration should do this

6

ASAP, it can come to the full Council.
And depending on what the arrangements are

7

8 between the Chair, a request could be made by
9 Administration to waive committee referral and deal with
10

it right then and there, you know, on the floor of the

11

Council.

12

So, I mean, that may give us a little bit

13 more time, depending on when Administration can get this
14

before us. But, you know, if these time lines are

15

really important, I'm a little disappointed that we're

16

finding out at this meeting. You know, we should --

17

these things should be moving already instead of dealing

18

with it at the 11th hour.

19

So, you know, not my problem. But, you

20

know, I don't wanna to make it the developer's problem

21

either.

22

MS. RIDAO: So, that would be at the -- not

23

this Friday's Council meeting, next -- but the next

24

Council meeting? So, that's

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 5th.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: 4th.

1

2

MS. RIDAO: September 4th.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Gotta get it

4

cracking.

5
6

MS. RIDAO: So, whatever the Committee's
pleasure is, Kim and I will work together. I mean, if

7 you wanna do it at the next Public Services Committee,
8

and then through Budget? And then we'll wait till

9

Council approval on September 4th. Isn't Budget

10

Committee meeting before the Public Services Committee

11

meeting?

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yes, it is. And

13

maybe you can switch date with Mr. Victorino's Water

14

Committee. Take action in the morning, and we'll take

15

action in the afternoon.

16

MS. RIDAO: Oh, I see.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: We can swap dates, in other

18

words --

19

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI:

21

and have a meeting just

on this item.

22

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yep.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Or two items if we decide

24
25

the other one also.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The Hana one, yeah.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not the Hana one.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: No.

3

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, the next one.

4

MS. RIDAO: No, Mokuhau.

5

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mokuhau.

6

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mokuhau. That's the

7

two -- that's the two that we need.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.

8

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.

10

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd be up --

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, so we have a -- we have a

12

solution, just to switch meetings, should we decide to

13

adopt these two projects. Is that okay with Committee

14

Members?

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, -

17

MS. RIDAO: Chair?

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: --- Mr. Billings.

19

MR. BILLINGS: Thank you all.

20

MS. RIDAO: Excuse me, Chair. Counsel --

-

21

Corp. Counsel Sloper and I will work with Scott Jensen on

22

getting this to you in a timely manner.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, so if there's no objections,

23
24

we'll draft the resolution in this Committee. Any

25

objections?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No objections.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you.

3

MR. BILLINGS: Thank you.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Item number -- Project

5
6

Number 5, Mokuhau Apartment Project.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman? Chairman?

7

Before you leave, so you gonna be working with Traci in

8

regards to the Budget Amendment?

9

MS. RIDAO: Yeah, yeah.

10

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay.

11

MS. RIDAO: We'll work with Corp. Counsel.

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.

13

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: (Inaudible.)

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: They are all on this end,

15

Mr. Billings.

16

Mokuhau Apartment Project.

17

MS. RIDAO: Yes, thank you, Council Chair --

18
19

I'm sorry -- Committee Chair.
The Mokuhau Project is a project of the

20

Family Life Center. They are proposing to purchase the

21

Mokuhau Apartments which consists of 16 units.

22

Primarily, what they are proposing to use this project

23

for is to transition homeless back into the community.

24
25

The proposed rents for the project is going
to be $750 a month. And they will accept. Section 8
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1

certificates. This is kinda like a leftover project

2

from the previous year affordable housing, where Family

3

Life Center proposed to purchase units at Harbor Lights.

4

And that just didn't work out, and -- but they were

5

encouraged to continue looking for units. And they have

6 found the Mokuhau Apartments which they are proposing to
7

purchase. This project will also -- has also applied

8

for tax credits. Thank you.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Jo-Ann --

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

on this project? Jo

Anne.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanna find

14

out, on the Mokuhau Apartments, Jo-Ann --

15

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- are those

17

presently being rented out to individuals?

18

MS. RIDAO: Yes, it is.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And will this

20

project displace those individuals, or will they remain

21

in place?

22
23

MS. RIDAO: Family Life Center has indicated
that they will not displace any current tenants.

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. That's the

25

only problem, Mr. Chair, I had with that. So, having
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1

heard that, I have no problem supporting this.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?

3

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chair?

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

5

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Do you

6

know how many, if any, Section 8 recipients living in --

7

in that apartment?

8

MS. RIDAO: Currently?

9

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Currently.
MS. RIDAO: I -- I don't think it's the

10
11

majority. I think it was maybe four. Yeah.

12

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Exactly.

13

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Joe, have you got any other

16

questions?

17

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, you know, I'm

18

in full support of this particular project. I -- I know

19

that Family Life Center, Miss Cummings, you know, she's

20 been working hard trying to get homeless into homes.
21

So, I -- I'm favorable in moving this along also, so

22

that she can also receive some tax credits from the

23

State.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Victorino.

25

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I -- I was
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1

just -- I was just gonna say four was the correct

2

number, 'cause I've checked in that particular -- again,

3

since it's right down the road from me on Market and

4

Mokuhau Road, yeah.

5
6

And the other thing is, I -- I'm also in
support of this, because it helps in the area, really,

7 where the need is greatest in the Section 8 and the
8

lower income. So, I think this will be a -- Family Life

9 Center has shown, through the years, their commitment
10 and their resolve to continuously house our
11
12

dwelling-less.
I call them dwelling-less. They are not

13

homeless, because they live - they are at home in

14

Hawaii in Maui. They are dwelling-less. They don't

15 have somewhere to put -- and live and sleep and take a
16

bath. So, this helps that void in that area. So, I'm

17

in support of this. So, thank you, Mr. Chair.

18
19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any other comments? Mr. Mateo,
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I -- I have

21

no problem supporting this. I just wanted to get

22

information from Miss Ridao. The proposed rents is in

23

the area of $750 a month. And they do take HUD.

24

MS. RIDAO: Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, Section 8.

IWADO COURT REPORTERS (808) 244-9300

PS 08/05/09

95
1

Section 8's ceiling is higher than this $750. So, they

2

will not be getting more monies than the 750. The 750

3

is the cap?

4

MS. RIDAO: Correct.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.

6

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other

8 questions? Comments from Committee Members?
9

If not, no objections, the Chair would also

10

ask staff to draw a resolution on this apartment

11

project.

12

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.

13

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: No objections.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Last one, Deed Restricted

15
16

Buy-Back Program, Na Hale 0 Maui. Jo-Ann.
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. This

17 program -- what we're proposing here is to provide Na
18

Hale 0 Maui with $300,000 to assist the County with the

19 buy-back purchases of provisions that have been put in
20

prior affordable housing projects, where, if someone

21

decided to sell their unit, that the County had the

22

option to repurchase it.

23

And the

the theory behind this is that Na

24 Hale 0 Maui can do the work a lot quicker than we could.
25

And so we're -- this is what we're proposing, is to work
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1 with Na Hale to help us with the County buy-backs and
2

keep the units in affordable in perpetuity. Thank you.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Question from Committee

4

Members? And I think Mr. Andersen is there in case

5

there's questions. Maybe you could come to the podium.

6

Jo Anne.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, you know,

8

my -- and I fully support this. My only question would

9

be to Miss Ridao, that because the Waiale, the first

10

project on the list is -- you know, I mean, we're

11 getting hung up on this, and it seems like maybe we may
12

run into next budget year by the time they do this.
Is there any way that we could actually give

13

14 more money - you know, maybe not the whole thing, but
15

some amount out of the money -- out of 860,000, and

16

reallocate it to the deed restricted buy-back program?

17

Because I -- I just wanna know your thoughts on that.

18

MS. RIDAO: Okay. Thank you. There is a

19 buy-back revolving fund in the County budget. And so my
20 proposal would be this would be kinda like a start-up to
21

get the project started and to maybe purchase the first

22

buy-back.

23
24

But if we came into multiple -- having to
buy multiple buy-backs at one time, I would suggest that

25 we use the Affordable Housing Fund, which we would have
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1 to get your approval anyway.
2
3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And I know
we --

4
5

MS. RIDAO: I'm sorry. I'm sorry. It's not
the Affordable Housing Fund.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.

7

MS. RIDAO: It's the Buy-Back Revolving

8

Fund.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right. And didn't

10 we already allocate some money within that? I just
11

can't remember the amount, or is it --

12
13

MS RIDAO: We are coming back to the
Council with two resolutions for that.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And -- and

15 what amount was coming out of that?
16
17

MS. RIDAO: I believe one reso is for
207,000.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.

19

MS. RIDAO: And the other one is for

20
21
22
23

211,000.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, this is
just sort of to also beef up that amount and not -MS. RIDAO: Yeah, this would give Na Hale

24

more flexibility in getting this started. So, what

25

would happen is should we give -- say we're -- we're
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1

pressed for time. We have a lot of buy-backs that we

2

are reviewing. The staff recommends a buy-back. I

3

would work with Na Hale to get one of those started.

4

This monies, after the purchase is made, would come back

5

to Na Hale. They would start their own revolving fund

6

with this money.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and -- and I

8

can totally appreciate that. I think that -- I guess

9

it's just my personal preference that as much money as

10

we can provide. Because these opportunities, I

11

suspicion, are going to increase in numbers, we need to

12

ramp that up pretty quickly.

13

And I personally - even though maybe this

14

isn't the exact fund to be doing that from, I would

15

rather just give them that seed money, and take some of

16

that from that very first project, and reallocate it.

17

That's just my personal thought, Mr. Chair.

18
19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other
questions, comments? Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. And
-

21 maybe for Miss Ridao or Mr, Andersen. The buy-backs
22

that we are now entertaining, two.

23

MS. RIDAO: Uh-huh.

24

VICE CHAIR PONTANILLA: The medium [sic] income

25

-

qualification for that would be 80 percent?
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1

MR. ANDERSEN: 80 percent, that's correct.

2

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So, is the Na Hale 0

3

Maui looking at a possibility of -- you know, looking at

4

the Work Force Housing Policy, you know, we do have

5

families that are, you know, above 80 percent and below

6

160 percent.

7

Is Na Hale 0 Maui looking into that

8

direction in regards to providing affordable housing for

9

those that make 160 percent below medium [sic] income?

10

MR. ANDERSEN: The current market conditions

11

have provided a great relief to families in the gap

12

group. There are over 800 affordable units, available

13

on the MLS right now, covering the income categories

14

that are in the Residential Work Force Housing Policy.

15

It is the families that are 100 percent and

16 below that really have not been provided as much of an
17

opportunity due to the market corrections that are

18

taking place.

19
20

VICE CHAIR PONTANILLA: Let me stop you
-

right there. Now, I understand that. And when I look

21

at the gamut of projects that are on this list,

22

basically, we are taking care 80 percent below medium [sic]

23

income. And if we are going to utilize the Affordable

24

Housing Fund as planned, then we -- we need to take care

25

a broad range.
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So, all I'm saying, Chairman, is that when

1
2

we look at this housing plan, that we take a look at

3

160 percent below medium [sic] income, not only 80 percent and

4

below.

5
6
7

So, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Andersen.
Thank you, Jo-Ann.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for

8 Mr. Andersen? Are you getting any other Federal funding
9
10
11

for buy-back?
MR. ANDERSEN: Not for deed restricted
buy-backs, no.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI: Not deed restricted.

13

MR. ANDERSEN: No.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any other questions

15

for Mr. Andersen from Committee members? If not, the

16

Chair -- if no objections, the Chair would also provide

17

a resolution for this project.

18
19

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No objections.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Oh.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chair?

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo. I'm sorry.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know, I think —

24

you know, Mr. Pontanilla brings up a real good point. I

25

think -- I think, you know, we -- we all -- we all
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1

support the -- the -- the efforts of Na Hale, because,

2

you know, in fact, you know, our goings on, our

3

planning, our processes help to create Na Hale --

4

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: -- through the

6

affordable housing policy. So, I think it's indicative

7

of us to be real cognizant of the fact that the housing

8

policy that we created, as -- as represented by

9

Mr. Pontanilla, does go up to the 160 percent median

10

income levels. And we have not -- we have not addressed

11

those levels.

12

So, I -- I share the same concerns as

13

Mr. Pontanilla does. That while we are -- we are

14

ambitiously moving forward projects, that does address

15

the 80 percent and below, we have not yet addressed the

16

higher levels.

17
18
19

So, I -- I share -- I share those concerns,
and I think that we -- we need to go back and -- go back
and really take a look at -- at our shortcomings,

20 because we have not been addressing the levels that we
21
22

said and we created a policy to -- to help.
And I think I just wanted to make that

23

statement and support the comments that Member

24

Pontanilla had made earlier before we moved this project

25

out. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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1

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.

2

Jo Anne.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just have a little

4

bit different take on, you know, the subject. Because I

5

think that what we've done -- and I don't want to beat

6

ourselves up that we've somehow failed, because I don't

7

think we have.

8
9

But I think that the market conditions are
different, and what we pledged to do is create

10

affordable housing and a range of affordable housing.

11

Well, the market has done some of that for us. And I

12

think that's the point that Mr. Andersen is trying to

13

make, is that with the market correction, there is now

14

inventory, where there was no previous inventory.

15

We've tried to create the housing. Yes,

16

some of the people still have difficulty maybe, you

17

know, making the -- the down and, you know, that type of

18

thing. But right now, all types of financing are taking

19

place. So, I wouldn't beat ourselves up totally. And I

20

do think that, given the market conditions, we are

21

really meeting our goals and objectives.

22

Because if you remember back, it was, I

23

believe, 80 -- 75 to 80 percent of the people did not

24

fall into that bracket. They fell into the 80 percent

25

and below. And that was where the greatest degree
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1

I believe of need was. I may be not exactly accurate in

2

my figures, but, you know, were -- we're trying to fill

3

the greatest need and put our resources in that area.

4
5

So, I -- I think we're doing the best we
can, but I totally support this. Thank you.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. And for

7

Mr. Mateo and Mr. Pontanilla, I -- I've heard this area

8

of concern. I would hope that this Administration also

9

deals with this concern, and maybe we'll deal with it at

10

another meeting to address the work force housing.

11

If there are no objections, the Chair would

12

address staff to deal with a resolution for the deed

13

restricted buy-back program for Na Hale 0 Maui.

14

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Members, for

16

sticking with this Committee. Due to that site

17

inspection, I think everything got set back. But I

18

appreciate the conscientious work and no side-stepping

19

of any of the projects.

20

So, if there are no objections, this meeting

21

is adjourned.

22

ACTION:

23

ADJOURN: 12:51 p.m.

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

24
25
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